  

  EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE – 23 May 2005
PART   I -   DELEGATED   
  5.
COMMUNITY SAFETY 2004/05   QUARTER 4 ACTION PLAN REPORT AND BUILDING SAFER COMMUNITIES (BSC) FUNDING STREAM 


  
1.
Summary
1.1
  To provide the Executive Committee with the Quarter 4 review of progress against the Action Plan and the Building Safer Communities spend at the end of end of Quarter 4.

2.
Details

2.1
  The Three Rivers Community Safety Strategy Action Plan 2004/05, which contained all 7 priority areas for action, was agreed by the Community Safety Partnership Board at its meeting on the 12th May 2004. It has been monitored on a quarterly basis by the Community Safety Co-ordinating Group and progress has been reported to the Board. The Action Plan ensures that the Partnership focuses its efforts to where they will have the greatest impact in preventing and reducing crime and disorder across the District.


The summary Quarter 4 action plan is contained in Appendix A. A full copy of the plan is available in the Member’s room.

2.2
The Three Rivers Community Safety Partnership was allocated £108,729 from the Home Office under the heading of Building Safer Communities (BSC) for 2004/05, 27% of which is capital funding. A significant amount of the total allocation had to be spent on projects, which could be demonstrated to be drug related. Progress on projects funded by BSC monies is shown at Appendix B. 

2.3
Examples of successful projects outlined in the action plan include the Mill End Youth Project which ran on a Friday night at the William Penn Leisure Centre Mill End. The project offered a wide range of diversionary activities to the local youth in the area and on average approximately 30 young people attended each week. During the year the local Police passed the project a list of 115 names of young people who they had previously stopped in relation to ASB.  53 of these young people attended the project. Further diversionary activities for young people were delivered during the summer holidays through the Shade project and information about the activities were sent to the homes of the young people named on the list from the Police, 24 of these young people attended the project. 

Throughout the year 6 “Operation Clean it” days were held and as a result 24 abandoned vehicles were removed, 34 untaxed vehicles were removed, 146 untaxed vehicles had fines placed upon them. A further 7 untaxed vehicles were also clamped, 50 fly tips were identified and removed and 6 graffiti incidents were reported and removed.

The partnership has also supported West Herts Against Crime which continued to offer their service of installing security devices free of charge to vulnerable people and victims of crime. During 04/05 1036 people from the Three Rivers area benefited from the Service.

2.4
Only two Projects were not successful, these were the Watford Turnaround Boys to Men project and the Mediation Service Project. The Boys to Men project aimed to work with Boys aged 12 – 17 years old who had experienced domestic violence.  The project aimed to help improve the behavioural patterns of the boys taking part and also to increase their self esteem. The project was unable to run due to the difficulties of engaging with the young people and staffing difficulties. However Watford Turnaround are committed to this project and are planning to run the project in the future. 


The Mediation Project which offered a mediation service to tenants involved in neighbourly disputes could accommodate up to 13 cases but only 2 cases were put forward throughout the year. It has been agreed that the mediation service will continue to run until all 13 cases have been referred.

2.5
Overall the projects within the 2004/05 action plan have been successful.

3.
Options/Reasons for Recommendation
3.1
  This report informs the Committee on the quarterly progress against targets of the Community Safety Partnership Action Plans and BSC funded projects.

4.
Policy/Budget Implications
4.1
The implementation of the action plan is in accordance with the priorities agreed for the Community Safety Strategy for 2002/2005 and within the allocated funding.

  

5.
Financial Implications
5.1
  None specific to the Council. Departments have considered future revenue implications as part of their service and budget planning.

5.2 
The total Home Office allocation for 2004/05 was £108,729, the final spend was £108,400.62.
6.
Legal Implications
6.1
  None specific.

7.
Staffing Implications
7.1
  The implementation and monitoring of the plans involves significant staff resource but is currently contained within existing work programmes. This will be reviewed for future years.

8.
Environmental Implications
8.1
  The implementation of the BSC plan will have a positive impact on local improvements as detailed in Appendix “B” (BSC) 

9.
Community Safety Implications
9.1
  The implementation of the BSC plan complements the aims and objectives


contained within the Community Safety Strategy 2002/05 and contributes to the 


Council’s work under the theme of Safer Communities.


10.
Customer Services Centre Implications
10.1
  None specific

11.
Website Implications
11.1
  None specific.

12.
Risk Management Implications
12.1
  If BSC funded projects fail to meet their deadlines and target outcomes there is


the potential that funding could be withdrawn.

  
13.  
Recommendation
13.1
  That the Committee notes the Quarter 4 action plan report and the progress 


made against the funding stream for BSC as detailed in Appendices “A” and “B”.
.


Background Papers


  Community Safety Strategy 2002/05


Community Safety Strategy Action Plan 2004/05


Report prepared by:
  Phillipa Scott, Community Safety Co-ordinator


The recommendations contained in this report DO NOT constitute a KEY DECISION.


APPENDICES / ATTACHMENTS

  A – Quarter 4 action plan report for 2004/05


B – BSC expenditure for 2004/05
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Action Plan 2004-05

Quarter 4 Report (January – March 2005)

Summary & Highlights
The Action Plan for 2004-05 was agreed in May 2004 by the Community Safety Partnership. Actions are focused to those issues and/or locations where the greatest difference can be made in order to ensure the effective delivery of the 2002-05 Community Safety Strategy.

The following provides a brief summary of the actions that have taken place in Quarter 4 for each priority for action.

1.  Anti social behaviour & Criminal Damage

During quarter 4 on the 23rd  February the 6th Operation Clean it day took place, this time in the areas of Abbots Langley, Kings Langley, Leavesden and Bedmond. There was 1 abandoned vehicle removed, 1 untaxed vehicle removed, 9 untaxed vehicles with fines placed upon them, 7 untaxed vehicles with fines placed upon them and clamped, 4 fly tips which were designated as fire risks and removed, 3 reports of graffiti and 1 occasion when community information / advice was given.  

The Mill End Project continues to run and offers a range of sports and leisure activities for young people in the area. This quarter there has been an increase in the average number of people attending since last the last quarter. The average number of young people attending each week is 34, activities have included football, Cricket and Basketball.


2.   Vehicle Crime and Burglary

The Mobile Police Station has now visited all areas of Three Rivers and has specifically targeted hot spot areas for burglary, vehicle crime and anti social behaviour offering residents crime prevention advice.

West Herts Against Crime have continued to offer their service of free installation of security devices to victims of crime, They have also given some presentations about artifice burglary and since September 2004 they have offered the additional service of carrying out minor repairs and home safety measures to prevent accidents and enable elderly people to stay in their homes longer. During quarter 4 a total of 274 people from Three Rivers benefited from the security service. A further 59 people benefited from the minor repairs service.

In relation to vehicle crime the Police have continued to target hotspot areas with leaflets to make people more aware of vehicle crime. They have also focused their PCSO patrols in these areas too.



3.  Road Safety

A cycling campaign which involved mailing companies with more than 100 employees in Hertfordshire information reminding cyclists to use lights and high visibility clothing took place during January.

An impaired driving campaign took place during February and focused on people using mobile phones whilst they were driving. A sponsored event was held at Watford Football Club along with increased enforcement which led to 250 penalty notices

Pedestrian skills training was carried out with key stage 1 pupils at Yorke Mead School in Croxley Green.



4.  Domestic Violence

One to one sessions in aggression replacement therapy and basic anger management techniques and advice have continued this quarter and the work has now also extended to seeing couples and making assessments for referrals to family therapy. The current case load at the moment is 5 single clients and 2 couples. 18 sessions have been carried out this quarter.

The Domestic Violence Information Line continues to run on a Countywide basis. Between 1st October – 31st December 2004 the Information line received 105 calls, 2 of these calls could b identified as coming from the Three Rivers area. (figures for January – March 2005 are still being collated)



5.  Racial Incidents

The graffiti removal service has continued to be carried out this quarter and Three Rivers has continued its pro-active approach of seeking out graffiti to be removed.

The anti racism poster designed as part of the poster competition last year has been distributed throughout the district to Leisure facilities, CAB’s, Libraries, Parish Councils, Churches and Post Offices. 

The CSC racial incident reporting system is checked daily for reports. During quarter 4 there were three racial incidents reported through the CSC system.



6.  Drugs and Alcohol Misuse

During the summer a drugs awareness film making project took place at Watford Football club. 83 pupils from years 5 and 6 from Greenfield’s, Oxhey Wood, St Joseph’s, St Meryl’s, Warren Dell and Woodall took part in the project.  The films were later screened to approximately 180 pupils in Year 6 at the Participating Schools. Each School was given a copy of the films to use in future drugs education. During Quarter 4 an additional course was run during the February half term and children from Tannerswood school, Abbots Langley Primary School, Bedmond primary school and St Paul’s C of E school took part.

The leaflet offering residents advice on what they should do if they find a discarded needle has been produced and distributed around the district.



Appendix B – BSC Expenditure for Quarter 4

(C) = Capital expenditure

(R) = Revenue expenditure
Intervention
Allocation
Total invoices paid to date
Outcome(s)
Progress made
Status
Revised deadline
Comment
Lead contact (name etc.)

Racial Incidents


Graffiti Removal Service
£20,000 (c)
£20,443.31
Increase in the number of racist graffiti incidents reported and removed.


The graffiti removal service continued to be pro-active with its approach to this project by seeking out racial graffiti to be removed. During 2004/05 there were 162 reports of racial graffiti in Three Rivers.
On going


Spencer Edwards

Anti-Social Behaviour and / or Drugs and Alcohol

Mill End Youth Project
£16,589 (R)
£16,589
Reduction in incidents of anti-social behaviour in the Mill End Area
The Mill End Project continues to run and offer diversionary activities to young people in the Mill End area to help try and reduce anti social behaviour. During quarter 4 there was an average of 34 young people attending each week and a wide range of activities were carried out including football, cricket and Basketball. Quarter 4 also saw the continuing delivery of ‘Streetwise’ which saw the young people write, record and edit their own piece of music in the music studio at The Centre.
On going

Earlier in the year the Police gave the project lead a list of 115 names and addresses of young people who are known to them. Out of these names 53 of the young people attended the project.
Hannah Cornock

Shade Project – Positive and constructive activities to be run for young people during 3 weeks of the summer holidays in the areas of South Oxhey, Mill End and Abbots Langley.


£7,023 (R)
£7,023
Reduction in the number of ASB incidents in these 3 areas
The shade project ran over the summer and offered young people a range of diversionary activities such as rounders and hair braiding. Due to the popularity of the project 2 additional weeks were held in Mill End so in total 1 week was held in Abbots Langley, 1 week was held in Rickmansworth and 3 weeks were held in Mill End. (An additional £2,023 was allocated to this project to cover the additional weeks)
Completed

Again a list of names and addresses of young people who were known to the Police was handed to the project and information about the summer scheme was then sent out to the addresses on the list to try and encourage these young people to take part. 24 of the young people known to the Police took part in the project.
Sue Topping

Mediation Project – A pilot mediation service for tenants in Three Rivers (13 cases of ASB to be referred to mediation)


£5,000 (R)
£5,000
To reduce ASB incidents committed in Three Rivers and a reduction in court costs


Two cases were put forward for the mediation service during 2004/05. All relevant Council departments were passed information about the service and have been encouraged to put cases forward in the future.
On going

It has been agreed that the mediation company will carry the funding over in to the new year so the service can continue until 13 cases have been referred. 
Debbie Redman

Momentum on Two Wheels
£2,000 (R)
£1,980
A reduction in the number of young offenders committing vehicle crime and causing ASB on motorcycles.
Two ‘Momentum on two wheels’ programmes were run during the summer holidays for up to 10 young people. The programmes were carried out from 23rd – 27th August and from the 30th August – 3rd September. The courses covered all aspects of motorcycle maintenance as well as the safety and legal aspects.

13 young people attended the courses (7 from Three Rivers and 6 from Hertsmere) all the young people who took part were identified by the Youth Offending Team as either at risk of offending or already involved in ASB. All the young people enjoyed and completed the course. Only 4 of those people who attended the course have been convicted for minor offences since taking part and only 5 of them had any further reports of ASB against them. 1 attendee was a known prolific offender and has not been convicted of an offence in the past 6 months.
Completed


Dave Corbett

Watford Football Club’s ‘Playing for Success programme’


£20,533 (R)
£20,533
To raise awareness about drugs with the people taking part in the project.


The original part of this project took place over the summer and combined football training sessions with drug educational sessions. 83 pupils from years 5 and 6 from Greenfield’s, Oxhey Wood, St Joseph’s, St Meryl’s, Warren Dell and woodhall took part. All the films produced by the children as part of the project were checked by the Drugs Education Forum and were then screened to year 6 from the participating schools (approximately 180 pupils). Each School was presented with a copy of the film for use in future drugs education. 

Since the summer a second course took place during the February half term, this time children from Abbots Langley Primary School, Bedmond Primary School, Tannerswood School and St Paul’s C of E School took part. Again the films were approved by the Drugs Education forum and previewed to other pupils from the participating schools.
Completed


Liz Borg

Discarded Needles Leaflet
£800 (c)
£800
Raising public awareness around the identification and safe disposal of drugs paraphernalia, which will be evidenced by an increase in calls to environmental health

   
The leaflet which advises members of the public on what to do should they find a discarded needle has now been produced and distributed around the district.
Completed


Sue Hazleton

The Switch Project
£10,000

(R) 
£10,000
To reduce the number of drug related offences and incidents of drug related crime in 2004/05
During quarter 4 the clinic based in Watford relocated from the Baptist Church in Derby Road to the CRI premises in Merton Road. The total number of clients attending the Watford Clinic was 13 in January reducing to 9 in March. Out of the 4 clients who left the project 3 were asked to leave for failing to engage with the project and 1 was successfully referred onto a Partner agent having been stabilised and found employment. 
On going

The funding allocation for the switch project was increased from £5,000 to £10,000.
Detective Inspector Sue Wheatly

Community Safety Project Support Officer
£6,357 (R)
£6,356.98
Effective monitoring and evaluation of all community safety projects to ensure projects deliver the desired outcomes.
As from the 29th November 2004 the Project Officer started to work full time for Three Rivers District Council as the Community Safety Co-ordinator.
Completed

The allocation for this project has decreased from £10,000 to £6,357 as the Project Officer has now taken on the full time role of the Community Safety Co-ordinator for Three Rivers District Council.
George Robertson

Bikes for the South Oxhey Community Police Team


£2,850 (C)
£2,329.53
A reduction in the number of ASB incidents in South Oxhey
At the end of quarter 3 the Community Safety Partnership allocated some funding to the South Oxhey Community Police Team to purchase some mountain bikes. These bikes have now been purchased and hotspots for ASB which are in off road wooded areas now have a visible Police presence.
Completed


John Anderson

Personal Safety Cards
£800 (C)
£800
Reduction in anti-social behaviour due to increased awareness of fire safety, personal safety and alcohol and drug misuse.


The Personal Safety Project included a number of sessions based at The Zone on girls only night. 16 teenage girls helped to design a personal safety card to be distributed to teenage girls around the district. The card includes messages about keeping safe on the streets as well as contact numbers for various help lines including FRANK, sex advice and alcohol advice. 8,000 cards were produced and distributed to teenage girls around the district.
Completed


Charlotte Masters

Domestic Violence

Anger Management Group
£1,000 (R)
£1,000
The clients attending this course will have addressed their anger management issues and will no longer be involved in Domestic Violence 


18 anger management sessions have been held this quarter to help people who have been identified as having aggressive / violent behaviour patterns. The majority of sessions are usually one to one sessions although the work has now extended to couples and making referrals to family therapy. The current case load includes 5 single clients and 2 couples.

Information about the anger management sessions has been passed on to 4 doctors’ surgeries within Three Rivers to promote the service.
Completed


Amanda Copstick

Watford Turn Around – Supporting children who have witnessed domestic violence through a ‘Boys to men’ programme and an It’s OK to talk’ programme


£4,250 (R)
£4,250
To improve the behaviour of the young people attending the courses and to increase their self-confidence.
In relation to the ‘It’s ok to talk’ programme a training manual was produced and the staff at the Family Centre in South Oxhey were trained and are now able to carry out this programme. Throughout the year the staff at Watford Turnaround have referred 24 children on to the Family Centre to take part in this course.

The course material for the ‘Boys to men’ programme was produced but this project has continued to have problems in getting off the ground. The Community Safety Partnership decided to allocate the remaining funds of this project to Watford Turnaround’s ‘Male perpetrators programme’ with the condition that the ‘Boys to men’ course is run in the near future.
On going

Due to the late start of the project some of the funding for Watford Turnaround was returned to the community chest pot. (Funding was cut from £11,000 to £4,250)
Anne Puncheon

Domestic Violence Information Line


£2,000 (R)
£2,000
Increase in the number of domestic violence incidents reported.


The Domestic Violence Information Line runs on a Countywide basis and between October – December 2004 the line received 105 calls, 2 of these calls could be identified as being made in the Three Rivers area. (Figures for January – March 2005 are still be collated)
On going


Verity Richards

Vehicle Crime and Burglary









West Herts Against Crime
£5,000 (C)
£5,000
Reduction in the number of burglary and domestic violence repeat victims.
West Herts Against Crime has continued to offer their service of free advice and free installation of security devices to victims of crime, including victims of burglaries, racial harassment and domestic violence. They also carry this service out on a pro-active basis to vulnerable residents. WHAC have also carried out presentations about artifice burglary and since the 1st of September they have also offered the additional service of installing Minor repairs and home safety improvements for elderly people. The total number of people from Three Rivers who have benefited from the service during quarter 4 is 274. A further 59 people have benefited from the minor repairs service.
On going


Nicola Stageman

Partnership Orientated Problem Solving Conference
£250 (R)
£250
Increased awareness of knowledge and best practice about crime and disorder reduction initiatives.
The conference was staged on the 17th November 2004 at the Gordon Craig Theatre in Stevenage. The event attracted around 400 delegates from various Community Safety Partnerships and associated organisations. The programme provided local, national and international examples of partnership and problem solving activity. Feedback from this event was very positive and indicates a success.
Completed


Chris Moulder

Neighbourhood Watch 
£2,000 (R+C)
£1925.53
Reduction in burglaries and vehicle crime.


At the present time there are 424 active neighbourhood watch schemes in Three Rivers with 11,712 participating households (roughly one quarter of the households in Three Rivers)

The NHW Team are currently targeting the areas of Oxhey Hall and Croxley Green to set up further NHW schemes and will be looking to re-launch the Business Watch scheme in Rickmansworth Town Centre in the near future.

During quarter 4 additional neighbourhood watch and crime prevention signs were purchased.
Completed


Stephen Daziell 

Garage Guardian Bars
£2,000 (c)
£1,995
Reduce the opportunity

To commit garage, shed and

Dwelling type

Burglaries

And prevent repeat victimisation
50 garage Guardians were purchased at the beginning of March. The product is now in the process of being promoted and advertised through various channels and publications such as Three Rivers Times, Herts Beat and West Herts Against Crime. Research into repeat victims of garage crime is being carried out and new victims of garage crime will be contacted to raise awareness of the product.  
Completed


Gary Sibson

Community Chest
£277
£125.27 (C+R)




£44.27 extra was needed to cover the costs of distributing the self-reporting racial incident leaflet and £81.00 was used to purchase neighbourhood watch signs.
George Robertson

Total Expenditure
£108,729
£108,400.62







  Total of funds allocated by the Community Safety Partnership £108,577.27

  Total invoices paid so far is £108,400.62

  Total Revenue spent is £68,046.25

  Total capital spent is £40,354.37


